
STONE MOUNTAIN MEMORIAL ASSOCIATION

October 25, 2021

A meeting of the Stone Mountain Memorial Association was held at Evergreen Conference Center at 11:00 a.m. on Monday, October 25, 2021.
ASSOCIATION MEMBERS PRESENT
Rev. Abraham Mosley, Chairman

Joan Thomas
Chris Sanders
Chris Collier

Ray S. Smith, III 
Rey Martinez 
Roy Roberts
Carolyn Meadows
ASSOCIATION MEMBERS ABSENT
Jeff Cown, Director of State Parks & Historic Sites 
OTHERS PRESENT

Bill Stephens, C.E.O.

Edna Zimmerman, Director of Finance/Administration
Michael Dombrowski, VP/General Manager, Silver Dollar City/Stone Mountain Park
Stan Morell, VP/ Entertainment & Guest Experience Silver Dollar City/SMP
Debbie Blihovde, Human Resources/Risk Manager 
Duane Studdard, Director of Operations and Planning
Other members of the public

ROLL CALL
Mr. Mosley asked for a roll call.
CALL TO ORDER


Mr. Mosley called the meeting to order and stated that a quorum was present. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
A motion was made by Mr. Smith, seconded by Ms. Thomas, and unanimously approved to waive the reading of the minutes from the previous board meeting on September 20, 2021, and to adopt the minutes as printed.  A draft copy of the minutes was sent to each board member prior to the meeting.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Mr. Bona Allen addressed the Board. He read a letter that will be sent to the new Stone Mountain Park Management Company. The letter was from the Stone Mountain Action Coalition. They stated they are eager to work with a new management company. The letter stated that SMAC would like to see the Park transformed into a place of racial reconciliation and peace.

Ms. Michelle Colbert addressed the Board. She is a member of the Stone Mountain Action Coalition. She did her masters thesis on Stone Mountain Park. She has spent the last 3 years researching Stone Mountain Park and SMMA. She stated that the Board holds its meetings in the middle of the week in the middle of the day and it is hard for concerned citizens to attend. She also criticized the Board for only allowing 5 speakers at a meeting with 3 minutes each.  

Mr. Grady Vickery addressed the Board. He wanted to remind the Board that the legislation that created SMMA as a State Authority. He stated that the park was to be a memorial to the confederacy. He said Governor Kemp in 2018 said that he would protect Stone Mountain and Monuments in Georgia. He said Governor Kemp signed a law in 2020 that created stronger penalties for damage done to monuments.  
FINANCE REPORT – YEAR TO DATE

Ms. Zimmerman reported that year-to-date revenues through September 30, 2021, were $6,289,253 compared to a budgeted amount of $5,544,800. Total operating expenses year to date were $4,466,291, compared to the budgeted amount of $5,704,335 The net operating profit before depreciation was $1,825,202 compared to a budgeted loss of $111,535. The year-to-date deficiency of revenue over expenses was $1,261,642 compared to a budgeted deficiency of $4,405,780.

The statement of cash flows reflects net cash provided by operating activities of $2,208,121 year to date.  The net increase in year-to-date cash and cash equivalents was $1,175,468.  The cash and investment balance at the end of the period was $14,280,728.

There are two capital projects in progress. The first capital project in progress is the Stormwater Drainpipes with an estimated cost of $43,000.  Mr. Studdard said that they had an engineering study completed for the project. The second capital project in progress is the Stormwater Infrastructure Repair/Replacement with an estimated cost of $1,253,000.

A motion was made by Mr. Collier, seconded by Mr. Sanders, and unanimously approved to accept the financial statements as presented.
SILVER DOLLAR CITY/STONE MOUNTAIN PARK REPORT 

Mr. Morell updated the Board on the upcoming Christmas activities in the park. He said the Christmas activities would run from November 13 until January 2. They will have the world’s largest Christmas light show. The laser show has also been enlarged. It will cover the entire face of the mountain.  It will be a fun family activity.
ADJOURN TO EXECUTIVE SESSION
Mr. Smith made a motion to go into Executive Session and Ms. Thomas seconded the motion. The Board unanimously approved the motion, and the meeting was suspended. Committee members, Mr. Stephens, Ms. Blihovde and Ms. Zimmerman, Mr. Studdard and Mr. Woodward remained in Executive Session.
Mr. Smith made a motion to end Executive Session and Ms. Thomas seconded the motion. The Board unanimously approved the motion. 
After Executive Session, the meeting reconvened.
CONSIDERATION OF REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS FINALIST


Mr. Stephens said that SMMA has been considering proposals from companies to operate the park. He said the finalist was a newly formed company called Thrive Attractions Management, LLC. The CEO is Michael Dombrowski who has served as the VP and General Manager at the park since 2014. Thrive is contracting Crescent Hotels to operate Evergreen and Stone Mountain Inn.

Mr. Stephens informed the Board that today SMMA will post the RFP for construction of the new museum at Memorial Hall. He said several companies have already contacted SMMA interested in bidding on the project. 


Ms. Thomas made a motion and Ms. Meadows seconded to name Thrive Attractions Management, LLC as the finalist in the RFP process to find a new partner and that SMMA move forward with the negotiations immediately to find an agreement. The Board unanimously approved the motion.
NEW BUSINESS

None
OLD BUSINESS
None
A motion was made by Mr. Smith, seconded by Ms. Thomas, and unanimously approved to Adjourn. 

Submitted by Debbie Blihovde








___________________________








Rev. Abraham Mosley, Chairman
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